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S nags & S narls 
January 2017 

Newsletter of the Pisgah Chapter Trout Unlimited  

Serving Henderson, Transylvania, and Polk Counties in Western North Carolina  

 

 

Welcome to snowy 2017!  

I am anticipating another great year for Pisgah Trout Unlim-
ited! For January we will be having our first meeting ever in Bre-
vard, at the DFR Room. We will have local guide J.E.B. Hall 
speaking, who always does an excellent program. If you are read-
ing this and are not a TU member, we will be offering free mem-
berships to anyone who braves the cold and attends the 
meeting! 

We will also be having a workday on January 26
th
 to do 

some repairs to existing erosion controls on the Davidson River. 
Details will follow in an email as we get closer to the date. This 
will be the first of many workdays this year to do much needed re-
pairs on our existing stream improvements. 

I would like to welcome Diane Luebbers to our leadership 
team. She has volunteered to work on refreshing the various ki-
osks we have around the area with new information and materi-
als. We do still have another leadership opening ï we need 
someone to lead the Green River Stocking! Please contact 
me if you are interested. 

Presidentôs Message 

Chapter Events: 

January 12th, 2017 

7:00ï 9:00 pm - PCTU Chapter 

Meeting @ the DFR Roomð

Brevard 

Featured Program: 

J.E.B. Hall 

 

 

January 26th, 2017 

Chapter workday  

on Davidson River  

 

 

 

 

In This Issue: 

¶ Presidentôs Message 

¶ Upcoming Chapter Meet-

ing Program 

¶ Davidson River Project 

update 

¶ Regional TU News 

¶ Fly of the Month 

¶ The Editing Remains 

¶ New Members  

¶ Leadership Directory 
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If you are interested in the getting involved with 
Pisgah TU leadership, I would like to remind you that our 
board meetings are open to all members. We do 
move the location and dates around a bit so please con-
tact me if you are interested in attending. If you want to 
learn more about the wider Trout Unlimited world, the 
Southeast Regional Meeting is going to be in Gat-
linburg April 21-23, and we are fortunate this year to 
have the National Trout Unlimited Meeting will be in Ro-
anoke September 27-30. Both of these events are open 
to all TU members. 

 

In just a handful of weeks it will be time to start looking for some of those early 
spring hatches. I have a lot of flies to tie! 

 

Happy New Year! 

 

Mike 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Presidentõs Message  - Continued  

Mike Mihalas, Pisgah TU President 
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Next Chapter Meeting is Thursday, January 12th @ 7:00 p.m.! 

NEW MEETING LOCATION ð DFR Room, Brevard 

Featured Speaker ĕ J.E.B. Hall  

From Brushy Mountain Publishing website - http://www.brushymountainpublishing.com/

ncflyguide/: 

J.E.B. Hall has been called "a surly fishing 

guide with a terrible kayaking problem." Lo-

cal as one can be without being Cherokee, 

J.E.B. spent his childhood playing in the hills 

and hollers near Bryson City in far Western 

North Carolina. Currently his occupational 

profile can be described as Guide, Writer, 

Photographer, and Fishing Ambassador. Be-

cause guiding in East Tennessee and West-

ern North Carolina doesn't create enough 

stress in his life, J.E.B spends his summers 

guiding and translating southern accents for 

Alaska West on the Kanektok and Arolik riv-

ers in Southwest Alaska. When not engaged in piscatorial endeavors, J.E.B can be 

found soaked to the bone and frightened on a variety of difficult whitewater rivers around 

the country. 

J.E.B. Hall is a full time fly fishing guide and instructor in 

Western North Carolina and East Tennessee for Da-

vidson River Outfitters.  He is the author of the very 

popular regional stream guide book, The Southern Ap-

palachian Fly Guide. 

The DFR Room is located with Ecusta Brewery at 

36 E Main St Brevard . 

Enter one door to right of entrance to Jaimeôs res-

taurant. Parking is on the downtown streets. 

The meeting starts at 7 PM, but come early for re-

freshments and socialization.  
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The winter macroinvertebrate sampling took place 

Jan. 3,4,5. All nine sites were successfully sampled. 

All of  us volunteers were surprised by the overall 

numbers and diversity of  aquatic "bugs" that were 

available in January.  

 

The volunteers for January were Kevin Germann, 

John Rountree, Tim Schubmehl, Jim Miller, Tom 

Kellner, Than Axtell, Ray Fleming, Ron Erie, Jim 

Czarneski, and John Rich. The next sampling will be 

in late March and we will be joined by several 

students from Brevard College.  

 

    John Rich 
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Girl Scouts take the plunge with STREAM Girls  

Is your chapter looking for a new way to engage women? How about youth? This spring, TU staff and 

volunteers will lead a group of middle -school-aged scouts and their troop leaders through two days of 

watershed adventures and fly fishing instruction. The fun -filled weekend will end with a fishing trip 

on the Saluda River.  

Volunteers are needed to fill different roles depending on interest and expertise. Time commitments 

range from just a couple hours to full days depending on availability. Experience teaching and/or 

working with young people is preferred.  To volunteer or for questions, please email Tara Granke at 

tgranke@tu.org . 

 

WHAT:  STREAM Girls, a Girl Scouts youth education event  

WHEN:  Saturday April 29 & Sunday April 30  

WHERE:  Camp Wabak in Marietta, SC (upstate)  

WHO:  Volunteers needed to work with 12 scouts and their troop leaders.  

WHY:  Engage young girls and women in watershed education and fly fishing so that they may become 

the future stewards of our countryõs rivers. 

Please see the tentative volunteer shifts below. Volunteers are welcome to stay for full days and 

overnight along with TU staff in the campõs bunkhouses or drop-in for a day or single activity. Meals 

are provided for volunteers.  

Available shifts (tentative): A total of 18 volunteer opportunities available  

Saturday April 29  

2pm ð 5pm: Fly casting 101 ð volunteers needed; 1 lead volunteer for instruction and 5 additional 

volunteers needed to help cast and remove knots and tangles.  

Sunday April 30  

9:00 ð 10:30 ð Macroinvertebrate sampling: 

volunteers optional.  

10:30 ð 12:00 ð Fly tying: 1 lead volunteer  

plus 4 -6 helping volunteers. Equipment 

needed: at least 6 vices and kits needed.  

1:00 ð 4:00 ð Fishing on the Saluda: 6 -12 

volunteers needed to gillie.  

Contact Tara Granke tgranke@tu.org  with 

questions or to sign up!  

 

T r o u t  U n l i m i t e d   

R e g i o n a l  N e w s  

mailto:tgranke@tu.org
mailto:tgranke@tu.org
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Hello,  
 
I am John Reinhardt, president of the Great Smoky Mountain TU Chapter #047 and co-chair of the upcoming Trout 
Unlimited Southeast Regional Meeting in Gatlinburg, TN on April 21-23, 2017. The event will be held at the 
Glenstone Lodge in Gatlinburg, just a 1/4 mile from the entrance to the Great Smoky Mountain National Park.   
 
We want to invite and welcome you to what we hope to be one of the best Regionals ever!  We wanted to let our 
fellow TU members and friends aware that Gatlinburg is open and welcoming visitors. Yes there was property 
damage and personal losses but 
there was no damage to our host 
hotel, the Glenstone Lodge. 
 
I have been in the park fishing the 
last two weeks and most fire 
damage in the park is limited to 
mainly underbrush. The trees are 
still standing and by spring the 
regrowth of the undergrowth like 
rhododendron will be underway. 
Fishing for wild trout in the park 
will be a part of this event and we 
are looking forward to you joining 
us on a mountain stream! 
 
Below I have placed a link to a 
website exclusively for the event. It 
will provide information on the area 
and updates as we countdown to 
April 21st, 2017. TU National will soon be starting registration and sending emails to all the Southeast TU chapters. 
Please note our sponsors page and if you have a particular sponsor who would like to take part and have exposure to 
over 100 plus expected attendees, please let me know and we will be happy to contact and provide information to 
them. 
 
Again, thanks for your time and we look forward to sharing "" Spring time in the Smokies" with you and your chapter 
members!  
 
Thanks, 
 
John Reinhardt  
Co-chair 
TU Southeast Regional  2017 
President  
Great Smoky Mountain TU #047   
Email: john711111@yahoo.com 
Phone: ( 865) 556--3141 
 
More information here: http://www.tuseregional2017.org/ 

T r o u t  U n l i m i t e d   

R e g i o n a l  N e w s  

mailto:john711111@yahoo.com
tel:%28865%29%20556-3141
http://www.tuseregional2017.org/
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The FLY of the MONTH  
By Dave Bender  

X-CADDIS 

Materials List:  

Hook:   Dry Fly Hood 14 -18  

Thread:    0/6 or 0/8  color to match body  

Body:   Antron dubbing  (I like to mix in a bit of hairs ear dubbing)  

Wing:    Deer or Elk hair  

 Tail/Trailing Shuck:  Zelon in amber gold or caddis gold (crinkled)  



SNAGS & SNARLS                                                                                                         January 2017 Page  8     

 

Home  

The FLY of the MONTH  ...continued  

X-CADDIS 
The "X-Caddis", a version of the "Elk Hair Caddis", is a fly that's been around since the early 80's. It 

is a fly for all seasons; spring, summer and fall.  Caddis flies are present in various sizes and colors 

in our neck of the woods throughout most of the year and my fly box always contains caddis flies in 

various sizes and colors but, by far, the most popular color will be "tan" with "black" a close second. 

Tying the X -Caddis is a moderately easy tie. In addition to a hook and thread, the material list in-

cludes only three items: Deer or elk hair, Antron dubbing and Zelon for the shuck (no hackle re-

quired). However, how you handle these materials can make a big difference.  

As mentioned above, this is a "moderately easy tie", particularly from a material standpoint.  On 

the other hand, many tiers get frustrated with placement of the elk or deer hair, mainly how to keep 

it on the top of the hook. When placing the wing always form a "flat" thread base formed by un -

twisting the tying thread.  

Tying Sequence: 

1. Place the hook in the 

vice, pinch down the 

barb and lay down a 

thread base.  

 

 

 

2. Clip a section of Zelon which 

will become the trailing shuck. 

Use only about half, or less, 

then what you think would be 

good for the trailing, bubble 

style shuck. Secure it about two 

hook eye spaces behind the eye. 

Lash the shuck material to the 

top of the hook shank allowing 

it to extend well beyond the 

bend of the hook. Trim the ex-

cess behind the hook eye.  
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The FLY of the MONTH  ...continued  

 

We want to eventually end up with a fin-

ished training shuck that is slightly less 

than the body length.  

 

 

 

3.  Lash the trailing shuck material to 

the top of the hook shank stopping at the 

hook bend or where you want the trailing 

shuck to begin. (photo #5)  

 

 

 

4. Now give the tailing shuck material one or two 

clockwise turns, fold the Zelon back onto itself form-

ing a loop, or bubble, that is approximately the same 

as the shank length or slightly less.  Secure this 

overlapping end just behind the first and trim ex-

cess.  

Photo #5 
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The FLY of the MONTH  ...continued  

5. Dub thread and build the body forward 

stopping just behind where the wing will be 

tied in.  

 

 

 

6. Untwist the thread and build a thread base 

for the wing allowing the thread to hang 

slightly behind the hook eye.  

 

 

 

7. Select a portion of deer or elk hair.   

Cut it from the hide, clean or comb out any under 

fur and stack.  

 

8. Secure the wing, tips facing to the rear, to the 

top of the thread base by making thread wraps rear-

ward from the initial tie in point 

and keeping the wing on top. The 

initial wraps should be very snug 

and slightly less snug as you wind 

back. This keeps the deer or elk 

hair from flaring too much.  
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The FLY of the MONTH  ...continued  

9. Pick up the butt ends and bring 

the thread back the tie -in point 

and around and under the butt 

ends. Now your thread should 

be hanging between the hook 

eye and the butt ends. Pick up 

the butt ends and place 5 or 6 

whip -finish wraps tight against 

the butts. Trim the butt ends 

close forming a small head.  

 

10. Add a dab of head cement, 

trim the excess thread and you are 

ready to go.  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Tight lines and put 'em back alive.  

db 
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The Editing Remains  

I 
 have at times been called an idealist, and I admit that at times I am. Conservation minded 
folks must at times envision a better world, rather than accept the world as it exists. I can also 
be very pragmatic in many ways. I guess dichotomies exist in most human beings. One of the 
ways I am a pragmatist is in the consideration of human impacts on our planet. That is, I see 

these impacts as they are, rather than how I or others wish them to be. This is particularly so when I 
consider the effects humans have made to our global 
climate. I cannot disregard the nearly unanimous con-
sensus of the worldôs scientific community that our cli-
mate is changing due in large part to human impacts. It 
is a reality I cannot ignore. I guess dichotomies exist in 
most human beings, which is how I see the curious re-
fusal by many pragmatic and practical folks to accept 
this reality. I am surprised to see these conservative 
stalwarts being idealists. 
 
My idealist side would like to believe this issue can and 
will be extracted from todayôs political muck, and 
placed where it can be discussed without ideologies, 
and with a resolve to find solutions for the common 
welfare of all people. This is also the position taken by 
Trout Unlimited, as it is of utmost concern to coldwater 
conservation. If you are a current TU member, you like-
ly received a copy of the Trout Unlimited Magazine 
Fall 2016 issue, which is largely devoted to this topic. 
If you did not get a copy, you can access the issue here: 
http://online.qmags.com/TU0916#pg1&mode2. 
 
 

 
By agreeing that climate change is not an 
ideological opinion, but that it is a critical is-
sue for pragmatic resolve, then together we 
can make certain that our country and planet 
can be as great as ever. 
 
Mark Byington 

http://online.qmags.com/TU0916#pg1&mode2





